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Intro ………………….
1) KARI-ICRAF interaction/relations

In the course of November, several meetings have been held at KARI. The first meeting was the bi-monthly meeting on October 31st at KARI. Here much focus was on the pending baseline reports from ICRAF, which had been promised by end Oct. and on the maps needed for the project. I promised to follow-up and have for the part on the maps been able to provide those maps through the assistance of Meshack Nyabenge, the GIS manager at ICRAF in Nairobi.
At one point in the meeting while I was out shortly, one KARI staff member had become somehow upset with ICRAF and demanded some answers from me once I returned to the meeting. However, I was not aware of what was actually going on and the project coordinator (PC), Dr. George Ayaga, stepped in and dismissed the accusations. It was rather unpleasant and after the meeting I had a small talk with the PC, where he told me that some staff unfortunately still had a few issues to sort out with regards to the past, but that I was not to be held responsible for previous issues. He told me not take too much notice of what had happened. Part of the problem seemed to be the missing maps, which have been provided to KARI by now and I hope we somehow have moved passed these outbursts.
Another issue that came up in the bi-monthly meeting was the harmonization of the community mobilization approach. While the bio-physical team has been on 10 day break, most of the team has followed up in Lower Nyando on the screening trials and the four rehabilitation sites. It quickly became apparent to the ICRAF staff that the communities were less clear on the project objective the role they themselves are to play in the project. Most farmers see the project as belonging to either KARI or ICRAF. Furthermore, many farmers complained that KARI only came to their area during the sensitization and has not come back since, and that they only see them across the gully. ICRAF therefore called for meeting with the KARI field coordinator for Nyando, Samuel Obaga. The meeting was held on November 1st at KARI. The agenda was to streamline activities in the block and to mobilize the communities once again together. A field visit was planned for the following Friday (Nov. 3rd), unfortunately, the KARI field officer could not attend. After ICRAF had met with the farmers on that Friday, a new meeting was set up for Monday Nov. 6th where the field officer attended. Since this meeting, a closer collaboration has been seen between the KARI and ICRAF staff (see below for more details on the outcome of the meetings) and several joined visits have been carried out as well as donor visits. Thus, the collaboration and linkage with KARI in both Yala and Nyando has greatly improved during the month of November.
Another joined activity in November, was the training of 2 communities in Lower Yala on nursery establishment and management. Unfortunately, KARI moved the training 1 week and the field coordinator was thereby unable to participate in the training. In her place 2 KARI field personnel participated. However, it has to mentioned, that in the future, I suggest that ICRAF will not advice for such trainings to take place unless the responsible KARI field officer is present. Secondly, the logistics were very poor and our technicians found himself in the office most of the morning, resulting in late returns from the field. These issues have been raised with the PC and hopefully better planning will be seen in the future.

On November 13th, Michael Dutchke, a carbon consultant from Europe came to visit the project. KARI was in charge of the visit, yet ICRAF ended up organizing all the logistics in the very last minute due to shortage of fund at KARI. However, ICRAF managed within a short time to pick the visitor from the airport and organize for lunch-boxes and water. The field trip included a visit to the 2 block of Lower Nyando and Yala. From KARI, Wilson Aore participated. The field coordinator for Nyando was not available.

The bi-monthly meeting scheduled for November 14th at KARI was cancelled due to World Bank visit the following day by Karen Brooks and the Director of KARI Dr. Ephraim Mukisira. KARI was in charge of the logistics for this important visit and a planning meeting was held at KARI on November 9th, where the program was laid down. Jane Wamuongo from KARI Hq. in Nairobi. It was agreed that ICRAF provide transport for themselves. However, on the morning of the arrival of the visitors, KARI requested if ICRAF once again could provide lunch and drinks. This time I referred KARI to Louis Verchot for approval and KARI somehow managed to provide some lunch and water. The visit went very well from our side. Karen Brooks was impressed with the work ICRAF is doing and can see that there has been great improvement in the interaction between KARI and ICRAF. The visit ended with the team visiting the location where ICRAF/KARI was carrying out the training of the 2 community groups. 
In the course of November, a meeting was held on November 1st at KARI to discuss the possibilities of KEFRI back-stopping the project on especially the tree screening issues. From KEFRI, the Centre Director Dr. Gichora and Robert Nyambati participated, from KARI, the PC, George Ayaga, Wilson Aore, and Eva Gacheru, and from ICRAF, Anja Boye. The outcome of the meeting was that the link between KEFRI and WKIEMP can be through the PhD student Robert Nyambati, who is planning to do his field work with the WKIEMP project. I stressed the importance of this agreement to be formalized and for this to happen ICRAF needs to see the proposal. I am still waiting for the proposal as of end November. Also, the issues KARI was mentioning as potential short comings in the project, are ICRAF activities, which I stressed and was supported by the KEFRI Centre Director. Secondly, KEFRI contributed with a list at the initial phase of the project of staff which could play an important role in the project: Nyando: Robert Nyambati and Dr. James Kamiri, Yala: John Otouma, Nzoia: Michael Gattuva and Nancy Akoth and the Centre Director as resource person / expert on IPM. 

KARI to take the lead in KEFRI as a backstopping research institute.
The lower block of Nzoia has been planned to be launched by end-November. ICRAF has projected that by mid-November, the bio-physical team would be ready to start the baseline survey in this block. The maps for this block was shared with KARI on Nov. 16th and approved immediately. During the World Bank visit on the 15th, it was agreed that KARI and ICRAF would need to go to the block and call for a general sensitization meeting on Friday Nov. 24th. The field day was scheduled for Nov. 22nd. However, on Nov. 20th, KARI (Wilson Aore) informed me that the planned general sensitization meeting on the 24th and the sensitization at the sub location level planned for the following week had been postponed until funds had been made available from KARI Hq. it was not made clear when the funds were expected to materialize This information was communicated to Louis Verchot, since this would mean that ICRAF will most likely not be able to meet the deadline of the World Bank of sampling 4 blocks by the long rains in March 2007. There seems to be some confusion at KARI in Kisumu and Hq. as to whether funds are slowing down field work. However, at ICRAF we will be slowed down if we cannot proceed to Lower Nzoia by Nov. 27th.
The next bi-monthly meeting is on November 28th at KARI, which has also been named as a staff day.

2) Bio-physical baseline

The bio-physical baseline survey team resumed working in Lower Yala on November 13th, with 5 clusters still to be sampled, e.g. 50 points. In these 5 clusters, 3 infiltration measurements were done for each of the 5 clusters and 8 soil samples were collected per plot, e.g. a total of 80 samples per cluster and a grand total of  400 for the 5 clusters. On November 21st, the team completed their field work in Lower Yala (see brief summary attached).

On November 22nd, Luka, Issac, and Mango joined Wilson Aore from KARI in visiting the block of Lower Nzoia. Sensitization meetings are planned for the week commencing on November 27th. The bio-physical team is ready to start sampling thereafter. 
Soil samples for the 11 clusters are ready to be sent to Nairobi and arrangements with Dr. Keith Shepherd have been made for analyses in January 2007 since the spectral lab is closed in December.
3) Socio-economic baseline

The socio-economic team completed the Lower block of Nyando on November 13th. The enumerators re-interviewed 150 households and interviewed an additional 6 household to replace the households where the respondent had deceased or did not want to participate. The following list gives the no. of households interviewed at sub-location level:
· Jimo East: 67, Agoro East: 11, Agoro West: 12, Awach: 15, Tabaita: 10, Kaplelaret: 10, Kapsorok: 8, Moro: 7, Rarieda:  6, Ramogi: 6, Kandaria: 4

Caroline Gewa from KARI participated in the survey in Lower Nyando. KARI also sent a student for a few days to participate. 

On November 15th, the socio-economic team commenced their work in the Lower block of Yala. Due to shortage of GPS units, the socio-economic team teamed up with the bio-physical team for the first 5 days as to be able to find the entry points into the block. Once the bio-physical team finished their work, the socio-economic team took over the GPS unit. 

The first 3 days in Lower Yala the team managed to interview 15 households, however, one enumerator fell ill so we are expecting to progress at a speed of at least 6 interviews per day. During the last 2 weeks of November, the socio-economic team managed to interview xx households. By Friday November 24th, four clusters had been samples, e.g. more than 40 interviews had been conducted.
The teaming up with 3 of the enumerators trained by KARI depends entirely on when KARI has procured the 8 GPS units. Also, additional soil augers will be required.
The target is to interview 160 households, e.g. 10 households per cluster, and the socio-economic team is expected to have completed Lower Yala by the end of the year. The lower number of expected interviews per day (6 vs. 10) is due to the length of the edited questionnaire and the rough terrain. Therefore, once the team moves into the lower part of the block and KARI sends their enumerators, the progress will be more. 
The lower block of Nzoia will be sampled in the month of January and the middle block of Yala in the month of February.

The socio-economic database was up-dated during the month of November to include the modified and new questions in the modified questionnaire. ICRAF started entering the new information in the course of  November, and the exercise in planned to have been completed by December 1st.
A meeting was held on November 24th at ICRAF regarding the socio-economic database. The database has been modified to accommodate the edited and new questions raised in the last World Bank review mission, however, the database is still not fully functional. Eric Ambani is working on it as well as the templates for the other blocks. He is to have finished the work today Nov. 28th so that KARI can be given the templates in the bi-monthly meeting.
The interviews conducted for the first 5 clusters will be given to KARI in the bi-monthly meeting.

4) Survey for tree-screening trials on-farm: A) Lower Nyando and B) Lower Yala
(A) Lower Nyando
Several meeting were held with the 4 resource people working for the project in Lower Nyando. In the course of November, the resource people have identified 37 plots for the screening trials, with 17 being ready for planting. The target for each person is 40 plots, and the exercise is to be completed before end year. The speed of some of the resource persons is being evaluated and perhaps changes will be made. The resource persons are paid per farm ready to plant. One resource person, Valentine Awiti, has alone identified 22 plots and will be given the extra take of assisting in some of the other areas where the speed is less. So far, 11 farms have been characterized and 3 infiltration studies performed (e.g. 6 in total since 2 per farm). 

There is a need to sensitize the farmers who have given areas for the tree screening trials, hence the farmers who have allocated land so far will be invited to a barraza where the project will be discussed. 

(B) Lower Yala
In Lower Yala, 160 farmers have been identified for tree-screening trials and towards the end of Nov., the characterization of the respective farms began. However, first a small training was held with the field team, where 4 people were trained in soil sampling and infiltration. So far 2 farms have been characterized and sampled. The plan is to have all 150 farms characterized and sampled before Christmas.

5) Tree nursery at ICRAF

The biggest challenge has been to streamline the nursery at the Kisumu office and in setting up an additional nursery at KEFRI in Maseno. In the month of November, production has greatly improved and the nursery now holds 17,500 seedlings, 9,000 Neem seedlings, and 40,000 pots. Productivity for the people potting has increased from 219 to more than 500 per day. Since the space at the Kisumu office has run out, an additional nursery has been set up at KEFRI in Maseno, where ICRAF used to have a large nursery. James Owek, the nursery foreman, has been shifted to Maseno. However, the senior technician Walter Adongo is still in charge of both nurseries. In Kisumu, only a few more thousand seedlings will be raised until mid-December. Thereafter, only maintenance will take place.
In order to be able to pot and prick the remaining 124,900 seedlings required for the long rains, 25 casuals have been hired as from mid-Nov. for 10 working days. As of Nov. 24th, Maseno holds 42,000 pots and 5,000 seedlings, directly sown into tubes, and 22,900 tubes.

The pricking is expected to take 10 working days and will commence in early December.

Several meetings have been held as to improve the productivity in the nursery and is has come about that some seeds have been bought without the knowledge of Walter Adongo and myself which has been signed for on the day of the meeting or after the meeting. Walter and I are writing a report on the nursery, which will be submitted by mid-December.
On November 22nd, Walter and I held another meeting where we went through the budget prepared by Walter, which has been approved by Louis Verchot and the actual expense sheets in relation to the minutes of the meeting held with KARI on October 30th. It was agreed that Walter prepare another budget for KARI, which needs approval before we commence the work of raising seedlings for them. It has been communicated to KARI that if they want seedlings raised in the central nursery as well as in the community / on-farm nurseries, materials and inputs have to bought immediately.
6) Identification of degraded areas: Lower Nyando

Work has been progressing for the degraded areas identified in Lower Nyando while the bio-physical team has been on break. To be able to keep track of the work the communities do, a field sheet has been prepared for the community group to fill during their weekly meetings and field days.

Today, Monday Nov 27th, a meeting is being held with the rehabilitation group in Kokoto to assess the amount of food (maize) to be given in the food for work concept. The community is proposing 2.5 bags per week, however, ICRAF wants to assess the number of members participating in the rehabilitation activities to assure correspondence with the amount of food given to the Kalacha group. Today’s report from the field team is that 47 people showed up for the exercise and ICRAF has agreed to pay the 2.5 bag of maize per week – to be given every Friday.

In Kowala, ICRAF has had several meetings with the Kowala Environmental Rehabilitation group.

a) On Nov. 7th ICRAF and KARI visited the Kowala group and KARI promised to look into / follow-up on activities related to livelihood improvement. The community was told to form a CIG, which the community has done. They are waiting for the implementation from KARI.

b) On Nov. 24th, ICRAF donated 200 Acacia spp. seedlings to the group, which have been planted in the rehabilitation site.

7) Other activities

· Database management

The two databases, the bio-physical and the socio-economic, have been up-dated. The new information collected in Lower Nyando for the socio-economic baseline survey is currently being entered. A small meeting was held with the M&E team and Caroline Gewa at ICRAF on Nov. 24th. Unfortunately, the database was still not fully functional and it was agreed that the edited database be brought to the bi-monthly meeting on Nov. 28th along with the templates for the other blocks containing the respective sub-locations.

Data for the bio-physical baseline survey in Lower Yala will be entered in December. Additional databases are in the planning phase for the tree-screening trials and rehabilitation of degraded areas.
· On-farm / community tree nurseries (A) Lower Nyando, (B) Lower Yala
(A) Lower Nyando:
On November 23rd, ICRAF and KARI visited 6 on-farm nurseries in Nyando. The report from the visit is that some groups need more trainings, where all groups need inputs and materials. KARI to take the main lead.
(B) Lower Yala:

On Nov. 3rd, KARI and ICRAF held community mobilization meeting in Wagai on nursery establishment and management – 27 groups participated in the meeting. In the following week, Nov. 6-10th, KARI and ICRAF visited 9 of the 27 groups and 2 groups were chosen for training and capacity building. In the week from Nov. 13-17th, trainings were held for 4 groups in Wagai with ICRAF taking the lead. Unfortunately, the KARI field officer (Eva Gacheru) could not participate because she was attending the UN Climate Change meeting in Nairobi. However, other KARI staff participated. The World Bank Sector Manager, Karen Brooks, visited the site during her visit to the project on Nov. 15th.
Further discussion to take place after the bi-monthly meeting tomorrow on the 28th of Nov.

· Stakeholder meeting in Katuk  organized by the CBO ‘Friends of Katuk’ (Luka represented ICRAF)

On November 21st, the CBO called ‘Friends of Katuk’ called for a Stakeholder meeting at Katuk to coordinate activities taking place in Karuk gully as well as discuss the best way to spend the grant they have received from the Nile Basin Initiative. A team from KARI and ICRAF (Samuel Obaga, Agnes Yoblerik, and Luka Anjeho) participated and it was agreed that the WKIEMP project should not proceed with the planned activities in Kokoto with regards to de-silting the dam and establishment of the nursery, since the CBO has received funding for these activities. The project, however, is still to continue with the rehabilitation of the degraded area.
· Visits by Donors and other visitors

On November 10th, the regional coordinator for the ICRAF ECA region, Dr. Henning Baur visited ICRAF Kisumu in 3 visitors from Canada. ICRAF took the visitors to Kowala to visit the Kowala Environmental Rehabilitation Group. The visitors were impressed with all the work the group has been doing and was concerned about the progression of the gully. 20 Acacia trees were planted the head of the gully and the team moved on to Kokoto Rehabilitation sites, where we saw the area where the WKIEMP project is planning to plant trees. We also visited the dam and the nursery, as well as Eddy’s farm. Eddy is a farmer ICRAF trained in 2000-2001 in nursery establishment and good farming practice. Eddy has picked up very well and has a large nursery, a pond and many interventions at his farm. Eddy could be very useful to the project as a demonstration farmer, and ICRAF has plans of assisting him further with his nursery.
· Creation of maps for WKIEMP project

In the course of November, ICRAF has produced several maps for the project:

· A general map showing the 3 river basins and the location of the 9 blocks and the extra block for middle Nzoia

· Individual maps for the respective 10 blocks. Several maps have been made for each block to suit various purposes. Each block now has the following maps: A simple map showing roads, streams and river, and sub locations; a map indicating sampling points for the bio-physical baseline and entry points for the socio-economic baseline; and finally, a map showing topographical features. KARI has had some corrections to these maps and 3 blocks have been re-located: Middle and Upper Yala, and Middle Nzoia. The maps are being made and should be ready by Dec. 1st. Middle Nyando still needs to be ground surveyed by KARI, which is to take place on Nov. 29th with Luka participating from ICRAF.
All maps have been generated by the GIS unit at ICRAF in Nairobi.

· Creation randomized points for sampling

Markus Walsh has generated the sampling points for each block for the bio-physical baseline survey.

The program still needs to be installed on the general GIS / Remote sensing computer in the ICRAF Kisumu office. This can only be done once Osca releases the password. Osca was supposed to have reported to the ICRAF Kisumu office latest on November 20th, however, until now he has not shown and cannot be reached on his mobile. ICRAF Nairobi needs to address this issue. According to Markus, the computer Osca was using does not contain any information which is not backed-up so he is suggesting we re-format the computer and crack the password.
· Meeting with Centre Director, Dr. Mercy Gichora of KEFRI Maseno on nursery establishment in Maseno
On November 1st a meeting was held with the Centre Director, Dr. Gichora regarding ICRAF’s request to re-possess the nursery space in Maseno. The Centre Director agreed and it was agreed that ICRAF Hq should formalize the agreement with KEFRI Hq. in Nairobi. The following day, I went to Maseno to look at the office and store space still in the name of ICRAF. It was agreed that ICRAF only keep the seed store, the nursery and the glass house. Two offices were returned to KEFRI as well as 2 stores. The stores were cleared and the few samples transferred to the nursery. ICRAF still to remove old computers etc. from the nursery building – the ICRAF Kisumu administrator, Nicholas Shitukane, is preparing the inventory list for ICRAF Hq. to act on.
8) Staff

The staff are still waiting to hear about the expected new contracts, which will hopefully be effected from December 1st. Tea and coffee on Friday afternoon are still highly appreciated. There has only been one incidence with a staff member talking in the corridors. A meeting was held with the two people the rumor was about and the issue sorted out quickly. I was advised by Louis Verchot and HRU not to confront the person who started the rumor and instead we had a general briefing on ICRAF’s stand rumors during the coffe/tea break on Friday Nov. 24th. 
The issue of advances has been dealt with and no staff has been given any advances nor has any staff asked for one.

The management of vehicles seems to be improving. Weekly work plans are made latest on Thursday of the previous week, where all projects should have requested for vehicles for the coming week. The work plan is then put on the white-board outside for everyone to consult. The drivers have been told to make weekly reports on mileage, fuel consumption and what projects they have worked for. Nicholas and I have prepared the sheet together, which Nicholas is still to circulate. The planning of vehicles for project work, I am advising be left with Diana, when I break for maternity leave. There has been several episodes, where Nicholas has tried to shift the drivers between vehicles. I hope the meeting we had and the fact that each driver has been assigned to a specific vehicle will help, however, I am not sure how the situation will be when I am not around.
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